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A tale of smelly worms

by Kelvin Passfield, Fishery and Environmental Resource Consultants Ltd.
PO Box 817, Rarotonga, Cook Islands. Email: passfield@gatepoly.co.ck

While working on a dried fish project in Tuvaluy, I
observed several unusual fishing techniques. One of
these was on the northernmost island in the Tuvalu
group, Nanumea, situated approximately 5.5°S and
176°W. This particular fishery, which is undertaken
by women, was not for fish, or in fact for any
seafood at all, but for worms.

Ponu ponu worms are prized by the people of
Nanumea for their smell. These worms are col-
lected by women in the sand at low tide, on the
beaches on the ocean side of the atoll. The women
stand in a sandy intertidal area on the seaward
side of the island, in 15 to 30 cm of water. They
create a small whirlpool current by swirling their
foot in a circular motion. This causes the sand,
and underlying ponu ponu, to become suspended
for several seconds. When the sand settles out
again, the ponu ponu are left lying on the surface,
from where they are easily collected.

They are killed by submerging them in kerosene or
cheap perfume. Alternatively, they may be smoke
dried. They are used mainly as a source of pleasant
smell in the flower garlands worn by the locals.

They are also added to coconut oil, which is rubbed
into the hair and body, again for the smell.

I collected some samples of the ponu ponu from
one group of ladies, and dropped them into my
small bottle of spirit I carry around for cleaning
the floppy-disc drive heads of my note-book com-
puter. They were subsequently delivered to the
Australian Museum in Sydney for identification.

Their response: These are not worms but members of
the phylum Hemichordata, and are commonly known as
‘acorn worms’. I was interested to read in your letter
that they are used for their pleasant smell —they smelled
none too pleasant when I tipped them out!! However the
tissue is in good condition and they have been incorpo-
rated into collection.
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